Great Milton Parish Council
www.greatmilton.org.uk
c/o Joanna Botha, 01844 338150, clerk@greatmilton.org.uk
7 Kings Close, Worminghall, Aylesbury, Bucks, HP18 9JW


Minutes of the Annual Great Milton Parish Council meeting held on Monday 10th May 2010 

at 7.30pm in the Pavilion.
Present:

Cllrs Mr. Ken Rogers (Chair), Mr. Stephen Harrod (Vice-Chair) Mr. Phil Ashworth, Mr. Ian Bradley, Mr. Doug Colley, Mr. Peter Fewell and Mrs. Christine Pepperell.

In Attendance:
Joanna Botha (Clerk)

Pat Cox (Bulletin Reporter)




No members of the public were present

52/10
Apologies for Absence







Action:

John Nowell-Smith was chairing another meeting.

David Turner was attending Annual Parish Meetings elsewhere.
53/10
To Elect a Chairman
54/10
To Elect a Vice-Chairman
Ken Rogers (KR) had previously said that he would be standing down at this meeting as he will be moving to France in the autumn. He agreed to a request to stay on until then as Vice Chair if Stephen Harrod (SH) would accept the Chair. PA proposed this, Peter Fewell seconded and all were in unanimous agreement. SH and KR signed Declarations of Acceptance of Office and SH took over the chairing of the meeting.
55/10

To nominate representatives for:
The Clerk reported that the following people had been put forward as the proposed Parish Council (PC) representatives for the following village charities:

The Sheppard Trust - Ann Price, John Davis

The Hardsurface Play Area - Susan Read, Jon Devitt and Wendy Richardson
The Great Milton Recreation Ground Management Committee - Michele Block and Michael Robinson

The Kent & Couling Charity - Rita Booker and Cynthia D’Anger

The Old Field Charity - Fred Smith and Hazel Hand

The Parish Plan - Ian Bradley
It was proposed by KR that these nominees be approved as the PC representatives for the forthcoming year, this was seconded by Doug Colley (DC) and agreed upon unanimously.
56/10
Inventory of Parish Documents
The Clerk confirmed that the Inventory of Parish Documents remained as per the list published to Councillors in September 2005.  The Parish Documents had been filed at the Oxfordshire Record Office in September 2001 and had remained unchanged since that time.
57/10
Revision of Standing Orders

The Clerk had circulated some amendments to the Standing Orders in advance of the meeting but informed the Council that there was a larger task required in marrying the PC’s Standing Orders with the new Model Standing Orders issued by the National Association of Local Councils (NALC) which includes statutory requirements. She proposed that one councillor or a small working party might like to take on a review of our governance and accountability over the next 12 months to include the Standing Orders, Risk Assessment, Internal Audit, Insurance and Employment of the Clerk/RFO. Christine Pepperell (CP) offered to take on this task with the Clerk. 


JB/CP





The Clerk then proposed that the PC pass a resolution to allow the e-mail circulation of the meeting Agenda (rather than posting) in order to overcome written statutory obligations made pre-internet. It was resolved that service of summons on councillors confirming the time, date, venue and the agenda for a meeting by delivery or post at their residences at least 3 clear days before a meeting is not expedient and therefore that a summons confirming the time, date, venue and the agenda of a meeting of the Council may be served on Councillors by e-mail at least 3 clear days before the meeting provided any such email contains the electronic signature and title of the Proper Officer.

This resolution and the approval of the circulated amendments to the Standing Order were proposed by DC, seconded by Ian Bradley and agreed upon unanimously.
58/10
Revision and Confirmation of Insurance Arrangements
The Clerk reported that our current insurance with Allianz administered by Aon is due for renewal on June 1st. She had made a number of revisions to bring the policy up to date and had received a revised quotation for £443. She had also received a quotation from Came & Company (Aviva) with a number of improved terms for £360 or reduced to £342 for a three-year binding agreement.  It was resolved to go with the three year agreement with Came & Company if the terms are comparable and agreeable on closer inspection. This was proposed by KR, seconded by PF and agreed upon unanimously.

JB




JB




59/10
Register of Interests
No councillors had any interests to declare for this meeting. The Clerk suggested that this would also be a good opportunity to update the register of interests that Councillors had completed when they took on the role. There were no amendments.
60/10
Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

The minutes of the previous meeting held on Monday 19th April 2010 were confirmed as a true and accurate record. This was proposed by PF seconded by KR and agreed upon unanimously. 
61/10
Matters to Report
The Clerk reported that the Litter Pick had gone well and asked that a message of thanks to everyone involved go into The Bulletin. It was suggested that an earlier date would be preferable next year and the Clerk noted this.
It was reported that a good standard of work had been carried out by the new contractor for cutting the grass verges, although the allotment paths had been omitted.

Andy Noble had met with the new grass cutting contractor for the Recreation Ground, was happy to proceed with them and had negotiated a slightly reduced price of £75 per cut.

The Clerk reported that she is awaiting one last quotation for the Recreation Ground Access Way and that Highways were investigating who is responsible for mending the pavement by Lovegrove House and by the entrance to the Neighbours Hall.

The Clerk informed the meeting that she had submitted a VAT claim for £673.80

PA reported that Le Manoir has been using the hard stone area left over from the recent development as a staff car park for about four months. The management has been in touch with the PC but has not made it clear how long they intend to continue using the field for this purpose. PA will seek clarification. 
JB






62/10
Correspondence and Public Discussion

A copy of a letter from John Backley, Technical Manager at SODC, to Mr. Hutton regarding the Pond behind Oxen Piece had been received. The Chair summarised the letter which requests that the required work on the area be carried out by the end of May.
An invitation had been received from the Oxfordshire Rural Community Council to attend its 90th birthday celebrations on Saturday July 3rd.  It was agreed to offer this to Hazel Hand. 

JB
63/10
Planning Applications
A

Great Milton PC considered that the following planning applications should be APPROVED by South Oxfordshire District Council:
Tudor Cottage, 1 London Road, Wheatley OX33 1JJ. P10/W0471

Infill of existing porch with WC extension.

Bentley House, London Road, Milton Common, OX9 2NU. P10/W0443

Demolition of existing rear extension. Removal of existing roof to main

house and garage. Erection of new 2 storey rear extension including raising of

existing roof height. New roof and front dormers and new porch. Removal of existing

chimney and new pitched roof over garage.
The Cottage, Church Road, The Green. Great Milton. OX44 7NT. P10/W0514

Change of use from office to ancillary residential and single storey extension to rear.
The Cottage, Church Road, The Green, Great Milton OX44 7NT. P10/W0516/LB 

Conversion of office to ancillary residential and single storey extension to rear.
B
Great Milton PC considered that the following planning applications should be REFUSED by South Oxfordshire District Council:
Land East of Crowthorne Kennels, Milton Common, OX9 2JX. P09/W1143/RET 

Erection of a 3 metre high security fence, 3 storage buildings and raising levels to the southern part of the site by a maximum of 54 mm.
Land East of Crowthorne Kennels Milton Common OX9 2JX4. P10/W0493/RET 

Use of site by vehicle recovery contractor.
It was agreed to request that John Nowell-Smith refer this to the Planning Committeee and to copy in Michael Tyce at CPRE.
JB





B
The following Planning Decision had been received:
Planning permission has been GRANTED by SODC for Hollands Farm Great Milton OX44 7NR. P10/W0275/RET. New replacement agricultural dwelling on site of existing barn.
C
Other current applications
KR informed the meeting that he had spoken to Dr. Coppin at Morland Surgery about the Children’s Centre proposed for Great Milton. He thought it was possible that the surgery could accommodate the centre if they only needed one room. It was agreed that SH and KR would follow this up. 

KR/SH


SH informed the committee that a recent NALC document provided details of legal advisers who may be able to help with planning issues. It was agreed that SH should speak with Le-Las Associates about the Children’s Centre. This was proposed by PF and seconded by PA.





SH
It was noted that the Temporary Car Park application for the Children’s Centre was due to be discussed at the Planning Committee meeting on 24th May.
64/10
Parking on the Green
A

It was noted that the residents of Redcotes had reacted swiftly to the PC’s recent letters and were now parking off the Green. It was agreed that JB should write and thank them. KR had spoken with Les Preston about reparations to that area of the Green and putting in some wooden posts to protect the grass in future. He had estimated that it would cost about £180, which is allowed for in the budget.  SH will liaise with Les and with Redcotes about the work. This was proposed by KR, seconded by IB and agreed upon unanimously.
JB/SH







It was noted that the residents of Ardfield had removed their wall and were putting down some hardstanding presumably in preparation for vehicles. It was agreed to wait and see what develops before taking decisions about reparations to that area of the Green.


It was noted that there had been no change to the parking at the property where the trailer is parked on the Green. The Clerk will check that the letter had been addressed correctly and resend if necessary with a 14 day deadline for action. She will also write to the owner of the trailer separately.
JB
65/10
Safety on the Junction of Church Road and A329

A

PA proposed that the overgrown vegetation and trees on the verge are a hazard, damaging the sight line on the turning and must be dealt with by Highways. The inquest for the recent fatal accident was inconclusive but all agreed that there is little time to react at the junction and that the reducing the vegetation will make this junction safer nevertheless. The Clerk will write to County Councillor David Turner about the matter and contact Highways and Forestry as a matter of urgency. 
JB
66/10
Contract of employment for the Clerk


It was resolved to adopt the NALC model contract for the Clerk. This was proposed by PA, seconded by IB and agreed upon unanimously. Further advice is required on a number of required amendments relating to tax and expenses. The Clerk will liaise with Paul Wakefield.

JB
67/10
Financial Resolutions
A
The following cheques were authorised for payment:

Joanna Botha. Salary. £307.33


Manuel Stone. Editorial expenses. £50.00


Les Preston. Repair to the Green by Old Barn. £26.00


Came & Company. Insurance. £342.82

Jonathan Dudley. Bulletin production. £220.80

GMRGMC grant for insurance. £897.81


OALC. Training course. £52.88


The Clerk requested specific approval to attend the OALC training course ‘Getting to Grips with Finance’. This and the other payments were proposed by PA, seconded by IB and agreed upon unanimously. 
B

Internal and external audit

Paul Wakefield had very kindly offered to take on the role of Internal Auditor on a pro bono basis. The Clerk had prepared a letter of engagement (which had been circulated by e-mail in advance of the meeting). It was resolved to appoint Paul Wakefield. This was proposed by PA, seconded by PF and agreed upon unanimously. The Clerk will prepare the necessary materials and paperwork for him. 
JB



The Clerk informed the meeting of the schedule for the end of year accounts. The audit date is 23rd July, the accounts must be made available to the public in the second half of June and the annual return must be signed off by 30th June. The annual return documents and the internal auditors report will need to be signed off by Councillors at the June meeting. 
C
DC proposed that the year-end accounts presented by the Clerk at the recent Annual Parish Meeting be approved. This was seconded by PF and agreed upon unanimously.

68/10
Any Other Business
The Clerk was asked to write to the Fete Committee to suggest car park stewards are appointed this year as the PC had been informed about some problems last year. 
JB
The Clerk notified the meeting of her annual leave from Sun 30th May to Sun 6th June.
The Clerk asked whether the metal inners from the litter bins had been replaced yet. They had not. The Clerk will chase this up. 
JB

KR suggested a future agenda item could be whether to turn the larger Greens in the village into flower meadows to improve the environment and save money. It was suggested that this might need village consultation.

DC reported that he had taken a look at the Chilworth Road potholes close to Chilworth Farm and they were indeed very big. He suggested that Highways may not have studied the road close enough to the properties and that the Clerk report the matter again.

JB









KR asked whether it would be helpful to put his ideas about parking, traffic and speed in the village into a report and present them to the Parish Plan meeting. Everyone felt that this would be very helpful. IB reported that various members of the Parish Plan Steering Group would like to talk to the PC about getting history and background information on matters that have been discussed in the past. It was suggested that a special meeting for this purpose might help and that 7pm before a PC meeting might be best. IB also informed the PC that the Steering Group uses an online ‘cloud’ to communicate and share documents and that this might be circulated to the PC to consider adopting.

IB


SH thanked Ken for his dedication to the role of Chair and thanked everyone for his election to the role. 


As this was to be Pat Cox’s last meeting as Bulletin Reporter, KR thanked Pat for contributing more than 10 years as a volunteer in this role and said how sad everyone was that she was leaving the team. Pat was presented with a card and a rose ‘Simply the Best’ to thank her for her time and dedication. Pat thanked everyone for the gift and for always including her in discussions

The meeting was closed at 10pm.

The next meeting of Great Milton Parish Council will be held on Monday 14th June 2010 at 7.30pm in the Pavilion.


Signed:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​________________________________________


Date:      ________________________________________

